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INT. COSTA COFFEE – MORNING1

AMBER is getting her daily fix of caffeine. She has a 
wheezing cough and takes a quick swig of Benylin.

INT. TUBE STATION ESCALATOR– MORNING2

Amber is wheezing heavily now. Other commuters are beginning 
to stare. Then a crippling pain in her chest – she drops to 
the escalator – coffee everywhere.

INT. AMBULANCE- MORNING3

Amber is hooked up to all sorts of medical equipment. A 
respirator is strapped across her face; she drifts in and out 
of consciousness. Her face is becoming blue due to lack of 
oxygen. The signs are not good, the AMBULANCE MEDIC decides 
to introduce a chest tube.

INT. OPERATING THEATRE – MORNING4

Amber is rushed in on a trolley – she’s clearly at death’s 
door – maybe only minutes to live. SURGEONS scrub up and dash 
to their patient. It’s a severe collapsed lung - a large 
pneumothorax. AN ORDERLEY dashes with X-rays – a surgeon 
grabs them… where the Hell is her other lung?

SMASH CUT TO 
TITLES

EXT. COUNTRY COTTAGE – DAY6

It’s idyllic. CROMWELL is ‘spending time with his family’ 
following his election defeat. Actually he’s furious and is 
in a rage at DAME MARGO. She suggests he is right where 
Whitewash want him. He has one thing on his agenda – bringing 
down Whitewash. To do this he needs to find out who’s running 
it. Margo gets all cryptic and tells him that he’s missing 
the bigger picture. What bigger picture?

Suddenly BROWN gate crashes the meeting – he’s just been 
shown his kidnapped wife and son by The Amputee. If Cromwell 
is so well connected why can’t he get them back?   Brown has 
one thing on his mind – getting his family back by bringing 
down Whitewash. Dame Margo: ‘It seems you two have a lot in 
common’.

SHREEVES rushes over – she’s just had a phone call: Amber’s 
in hospital!

INT. HOSPITAL CORRIDOR – DAY7

Shreeves and Brown arrive as Amber is taken from the 
Operating Theatre. She’s critical but stable. They go to a 
surgeon for details: It appears that Amber has had a lung 
removed at some point but there’s no mention of it on her 
medical records and… there’s no evidence of scarring. 
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It appears that the lung was removed without any incision of 
Amber’s skin.

INT. COUNTRY COTTAGE. STUDY – DAY8

Cromwell pours over reams and reams of Whitewash evidence. We 
see glimpses of past cases as he spreads stuff across the 
floor and pins stuff to the walls. Somewhere in all this is 
the answer he’s looking for.

His SON enters – Cromwell snaps at him: ‘Get out!’ then
returns to the chaos around him.

INT. HOSPITAL. PRIVATE ROOM – DAY9

AMBER’S FATHER is by her bedside.

Amber has regained consciousness. She is clearly very weak. 
Shreeves asks her about having her lung removed – neither 
Amber or her Father have any recollection of it.

INT. HOSPITAL CORRIDOR – DAY10

Brown suggests to Shreeves that Amber has always the odd one 
out in the team. Brown, Shreeves and Cromwell all have a 
previous connection to Whitewash, Amber does not… or does 
she?

Shreeves is struck by how much Brown cares. She wonders if 
they might have had a different relationship if they had met 
earlier in life.

INT. COUNTRY COTTAGE. STUDY – DAY11

Cromwell scribbles with marker pens across the luxury 
wallpaper – a man possessed – the answer is here somewhere. 
It has to be…

The fake photos from the inquest

Newspaper reports on the meteor crash

The computer export licence

…all pointing to one place: North Korea.

INT. CHAMBERS. HAMHUNG. NORTH KOREA – NIGHT12

GENERAL KUI is nervous. There is a knock at the door and he 
immediately pulls himself together and puts on a show of 
strength. A YOUNG KOREAN BOY enters the room – they are ready 
for him.

INT. BUNKER. HAMHUNG – NIGHT13

We’re in a room full of IT equipment – in fact the very IT 
equipment that Cromwell signed an export licence for several 
months ago. It’s all hooked up and working. 
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There’s all sorts of important stuff on the monitor screens: 
maps, satellite images, world clocks… WORKERS tap at 
keyboards and swap network cables. Somehow it all feels very 
1998.

General Kui enters. Everybody stands up and salutes. He nods 
and everybody returns to their duties. Kui crosses over to 
SONG KANG (56, businessman) who is clearly in charge of the 
bunker. Kui asks if they have the signal to go. Not yet.

INT. HOSPITAL CANTEEN – DAY14

Shreeves and Brown drill the Surgeon (who is rushing a lunch) 
some more – there must be a way to remove a lung without 
external surgery. There isn’t. Unless it was removed from the 
foetus before the skin was fully formed. But it would be 
useless – too under developed to be of any use.

Brown asks, what if it was then incubated. Could it be grown 
in to a full lung?

INT. HOSPITAL CORIDOR – DAY15

Shreeves has Amber’s personal details up on her iPad. She 
reads through the usual details: school, religion, address, 
parents… Wait!  Her father made a substantial career jump in 
1996; effectively jumping three rungs of promotion in one go. 
As a result they had to move to Oxford because of the 
location of the new job.

INT. HOSPITAL. PRIVATE ROOM – DAY16

Amber is asleep. Brown and Amber’s Father are alone at her 
bedside. Brown questions him about his sudden promotion. 
Amber was only 18 months old at the time. The promotion was 
very welcome but unexpected. Things didn’t work out though – 
Amber’s mother died of cancer in 2001.

INT. HOSPITAL CANTEEN – DAY17

Shreeves and Brown are stumped. How does Whitewash fit in to 
this?   Brown has had enough of investigating – he wants to 
bring Whitewash down. And the pain that Amber is going 
through just adds to his determination. Shreeves is likewise 
– her entire life has been destroyed by what she now knows is 
happening in Afghanistan and the import of GM heroin. But 
what can they do without Cromwell?

INT. COUNTRY COTTAGE. STUDY – DAY18

Cromwell as we’ve never seen him before – manic and 
dishevelled. Most of the paperwork mountain has been 
discarded and he has it whittled down to a dozen bits of 
paper pinned to the walls. He looks. Looks harder…

North Korea

Dame Margo at COBRA
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The mass grave at the shopping mall

Brigadoon

Visiting dignitaries

The PM’s daughter

…’and it’s there right in front of me’. He dials a number on 
his phone: ‘This is David Cromwell I will be visiting this 
afternoon – have me collected at the hospital’.

EXT. COUNTRY COTTAGE. DRIVEWAY – DAY19

At the gateway a BLACK RANGE ROVER – CHIEF MARSH is at the 
wheel.

Cromwell strides from the cottage reborn!   The sharp suits 
and steely determination are back. Shreeves car pulls up on 
the driveway. Shreeves and Brown get out and state their aim 
of bringing down Whitewash. Cromwell tells them to get into 
his car – he’s driving. He nods to the Range Rover: ‘somebody 
probably doesn’t want us to get there’.

INT. CROMWELL’S CAR – DAY20

Shreeves has cross referenced the movement of families in the 
mid-1990s. There were an large number of families that moved 
to Oxford as result of the key worker gaining an unexpected 
promotion. Fast forward five years and over 70% of those same 
families had seen the mother diagnosed with cancer. Shreeves: 
‘These bastards need to be stopped’ – Brown: ‘I’m going to 
get my family back – today’ – Cromwell: ‘And how do you 
propose to do that?’ – ‘Through you’

Cromwell tells them to think. Whitewash can’t be involved 
with Amber’s family relocating and they can’t have carried 
out the cover up of Dr Mengele’s apprentice. Why not?   
Cromwell: ‘Because they didn’t exist then – I set created 
Whitewash in 2005’. So it couldn’t be responsible for 
covering up stuff from before that time.

Cromwell spills the beans on how he set the network up to 
apply off the books pressure to politicians and business 
leaders. Sir Sanjit Soni was the only contact with the 
network for all parties. When he unexpectedly died the 
network was thought to have dissolved.

So who’s running it now?   Who relocated Amber’s family and 
removed her lung?   Why?

--That’s what they’re going to find out right now.

--Thud!   The car swerves—The Range Rover is trying to ram 
Cromwell off the road.
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EXT. COUNTRY ROADS - DAY21

And now we’re in a thrilling car chase down country lanes and 
quaint villages. Cromwell pulls ahead, gunshots ring out from 
behind. The bulletproof windows take a battering of gunfire 
and begin to crumble and shatter. In the distance – a 
motorway.

EXT. MOTORWAY – DAY22

Cromwell’s car bounces on to the motorway – in the wrong 
direction. He swerves around oncoming traffic. The Range 
Rover is in pursuit. There’s a slip road ahead on the other 
side of the motorway.

Cromwell swerves the battered car through a gap in the 
central reservation. The Range Rover ties to follow suit when 
a huge lorry smashes in to it causing carnage.

EXT. SLIPROAD – DAY23

Cromwell’s battered car splutters its way off the motorway.

EXT. COTTAGE HOSPITAL – DAY24

This is something you don’t get on the NHS. A beautiful 
little hospital in its own private grounds. And in its 
driveway is Cromwell’s battered car.

INT. COTTAGE HOSPITAL – DAY25

It’s deserted. Plastic sheeting covering beds and other 
equipment. Cromwell reveals that he knew that Amber had 
history with Whitewash when he employed her. Her mother’s 
name appears on a manifest lined to this cottage hospital. 
Manifest?  Cromwell: ‘The UK is reliant on overseas fuel – 
notably Russian coal to keep the power on. There comes a 
point when oil oligarchs need things that money can’t buy. 
Like spare body parts. Such as lungs.’   It’s against every 
international law – but only if you get found out!   And this 
building is where it all happened.

But Whitewash didn’t exist in 1996. But that assumes that 
Whitewash is a unique organisation. What if after Sir 
Sanjit’s death it was consumed in to an older, larger 
organisation with similar aims?   Dame Margo’s Bigger 
Picture.

EXT. COTTAGE HOSPITAL – DAY26

Cromwell, Shreeves and Brown exit the building. A ministerial 
car pulls up.

Cromwell: ‘If you’ll excuse me, Brown, I’m going to get your 
family back’

He gets into the empty car and it drives off leaving Shreeves 
and Brown behind.
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INT. 10 DOWNING STREET. PRIME MINISTER’S OFFICE – DAY27

Cromwell is kept waiting. Moments later the PRIME MINISTER 
enters and dismisses everybody else from the room. He 
expressed his false regret that Cromwell missed out on 
becoming leader of the Labour Party. Cromwell suspects the PM
knew the result in advance.

Cromwell opens a leather document wallet and slowly places 
document after document on the PM’s desk: ‘These are copies 
of the scraps of evidence you’ve left behind’ – He knows that 
the PM is running Whitewash.

PM: ‘That’s why you could never be allowed to have this job – 
you’re too moral. It was realised that you would try to leak 
the activities of Whitewash if you ever had full access to 
them. The country’s security is more important than your 
career.’

Cromwell: ‘I’ve got enough evidence to get the press sniffing 
about right here. I want it closed down and I want Brown to 
get his family back. Today.’

The PM explains that Whitewash are not the bad guys. In fact 
when they discovered that unborn children and their mothers 
were put at risk through rogue spare body part exchanges, 
they set up a specialist unit in Oxford and found ways to 
relocate all the affected families into its catchment area.

The PM places a photocopy of a document on top of Cromwell’s 
evidence pile. It is a Royal Decree ‘disbanding the 
organisation known as Whitewash’ – signed by the PM: ‘We 
agree on that’.

Cromwell: ‘As simple as that?   And Brown’s family – and no 
doubt others?’

PM: ‘Well, that’s more of a problem. Our former partners have 
a different agenda’

INT. HOSPITAL. PRIVATE ROOM – DAY28

Amber is recovered. Her Father is by her bedside.

Shreeves and Brown come to visit. Amber’s Father says how 
lucky he is to have his daughter. This stings Shreeves who is 
reminded that there are no children in her life. Amber’s 
Father goes on to say that he couldn’t go on if he ever lost 
Amber. This stings Brown as he thinks of his missing son 
Jamie.

INT. BUNKER. HAMHUNG – NIGHT29

General Kui waits patiently for a signal to begin from Kang. 
Suddenly the door opens. THE AMPUTEE walks in: ‘Gentlemen, 
the British Prime Minister has signed a decree disconnecting 
itself from the Whitewash network. You are now the sole 
owners. You can now begin your coup.’
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